Dominion Midstream Partners, LP Form S-1/A September 30, 2014 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on September 30, 2014

Registration No. 333-194864

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 6

to

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Dominion Midstream Partners, LP

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware 4922 46-5135781 (State or Other Jurisdiction of (Primary Standard Industrial (I.R.S. Employer

Incorporation or Organization) Classification Code Number) Identification Number)
120 Tredegar Street

Richmond, Virginia 23219

(804) 819-2000

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

Mark O. Webb

120 Tredegar Street

Richmond, Virginia 23219

(804) 819-2000

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

Copies to:

David P. Oelman	William J. Cooper	Michael O Leary
E. Ramey Layne	Andrews Kurth LLP	Andrews Kurth LLP
Vinson & Elkins L.L.P.	1350 I St. NW, Suite 1100	600 Travis Street, Suite 4200
1001 Fannin Street, Suite 2500	Washington, DC 20005	Houston, Texas 77002
Houston, Texas 77002	Tel: (202) 662-2700	Tel: (713) 220-4200

Tel: (713) 758-2222

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public:

As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. "

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. "

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer "		Accelerated filer	••
Non-accelerated filer	x (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company	

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission becomes effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and we are not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated September 30, 2014

PROSPECTUS

Dominion Midstream Partners, LP

Common Units

Representing Limited Partner Interests

This is the initial public offering of our common units representing limited partner interests. We are offering been no public market for our common units. We currently expect the initial public offering price to be between \$ and \$ per common unit. We have been approved to list our common units on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol DM.

Immediately following the closing of this offering, our sole cash flow generating asset will be a preferred equity interest in Dominion Cove Point LNG, LP.

Investing in our common units involves risks. Please read Risk Factors beginning on page 26.

These risks include the following:

Our preferred equity interest in Dominion Cove Point LNG, LP may not generate sufficient cash following the establishment of cash reserves and payment of costs and expenses, including cost reimbursements to our general partner and its affiliates, to enable us to pay the minimum quarterly distribution to our unitholders.

Unitholders have limited voting rights and are not entitled to elect our general partner or its directors, which could reduce the price at which our common units will trade.

Dominion Resources, Inc. owns and controls our general partner, which has sole responsibility for conducting our business and managing our operations. Our general partner and its affiliates, including Dominion Resources, Inc., have conflicts of interest with us and limited duties, and they may favor their own interests to our detriment and that of our unitholders.

Unitholders will experience immediate and substantial dilution of \$ per common unit.

There is no existing market for our common units, and a trading market that will provide you with adequate liquidity may not develop. The price of our common units may fluctuate significantly, and unitholders could lose all or part of their investment.

Our tax treatment depends on our status as a partnership for federal income tax purposes and not being subject to a material amount of entity-level taxation. If the Internal Revenue Service were to treat us as a corporation for federal income tax purposes, or if we become subject to entity-level taxation for state tax purposes, our cash available for distribution to unitholders would be substantially reduced.

Even if unitholders do not receive any cash distributions from us, they will be required to pay taxes on their share of our taxable income.

In order to comply with applicable Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (the FERC) rate-making policies, we require an owner of our common units to be an Eligible Holder. Eligible Holders are individuals or entities whose U.S. federal income tax status (or lack of proof thereof) does not, in the determination of our general partner, create a substantial risk of an adverse effect on the rates that can be charged to customers with respect to assets that are subject to regulation by the FERC or a similar regulatory body. If you are not an Eligible Holder, you will not be entitled to receive distributions or allocations of income or loss on your common units and your common units will be subject to redemption.

In addition, we qualify as an emerging growth company as defined in Section 2(a)(19) of the Securities Act and, as such, are allowed to provide in this prospectus more limited disclosures than an issuer that would not so qualify. Furthermore, for so long as we remain an emerging growth company, we will qualify for certain limited exceptions from investor protection laws such as the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and the Investor Protection and Securities Reform Act of 2010. Please read Risk Factors and Summary Emerging Growth Company Status.

	Per Common	
	Unit	Total
Public Offering Price	\$	\$
Underwriting Discounts ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$
Proceeds to Dominion Midstream Partners, LP (before expenses)	\$	\$

(1) Excludes a structuring fee of % of the gross proceeds of this offering, including the gross proceeds from any exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional units, payable to Barclays Capital Inc. and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. Please read Underwriting. The structuring fee will be paid to Barclays Capital Inc. and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. from the proceeds of this offering. Please read Use of Proceeds.

The underwriters may purchase up to an additional common units from us at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount, within 30 days from the date of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The underwriters expect to deliver the common units to purchasers on or about through the book-entry facilities of The Depository Trust Company.

Barclays Citigroup
Prospectus dated , 2014

Prospectus dated , 2014

Cove Point LNG Facility Lusby, Maryland

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus, any free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or any other information to which we have referred you in connection with this offering. We have not, and the underwriters have not, authorized any other person to provide you with information different from that contained in this prospectus. Neither the delivery of this prospectus nor sale of our common units means that information contained in this prospectus is correct after the date of this prospectus. This prospectus is not an offer to sell or solicitation of an offer to buy our common units in any circumstances under which the offer or solicitation is unlawful.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>SUMMARY</u>	1
<u>Overview</u>	1
Preferred Equity Interest	2
Cove Point	2
Business Strategies	7
Competitive Strengths	8
Risk Factors	9
<u>Management</u>	11
Our Relationship with Dominion	11
Summary of Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Duties	12
Principal Executive Offices	12
Emerging Growth Company Status	13
Formation Transactions and Partnership Structure	13
Organizational Structure	14
The Offering	16
Summary Historical and Pro Forma Financial Data	21
Non-GAAP Financial Measures	24
RISK FACTORS	26
Risks Inherent in Our Ability to Generate Stable and Growing Cash Flows	26
Risks Inherent in Our Investment in Cove Point	29
Risks Inherent in an Investment in Us	36
Tax Risks to Common Unitholders	46
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	51
<u>CAPITALIZATION</u>	52
<u>DILUTION</u>	53
CASH DISTRIBUTION POLICY AND RESTRICTIONS ON DISTRIBUTIONS	55
<u>General</u>	55
Our Minimum Quarterly Distribution	57
<u>Subordinated Units</u>	57
Unaudited Pro Forma Distributable Cash Flows for the Year Ended December 31, 2013 and the Twelve	
Months Ended June 30, 2014	58
Estimated Distributable Cash Flow for the Twelve Months Ending September 30, 2015	60
Significant Forecast Assumptions	63
Assumptions and Considerations	64
Forecast Assumptions Related to Cove Point	64

Forecast Assumptions Related to Dominion Midstream	66
HOW WE MAKE DISTRIBUTIONS TO OUR PARTNERS	67
General Control of the Control of th	67
Operating Surplus and Capital Surplus	67
Capital Expenditures	69
Subordination Period	70

i

Distributions from Operating Surplus during the Subordination Period	72
Distributions from Operating Surplus after the Subordination Period	72
General Partner Interest	73
Incentive Distribution Rights	73
Percentage Allocations of Distributions from Operating Surplus	73
IDR Holders Right to Reset Incentive Distribution Levels	74
Distributions from Capital Surplus	76
Adjustment to the Minimum Quarterly Distribution and Target Distribution Levels	77
Distributions of Cash upon Liquidation	77
SELECTED HISTORICAL AND PRO FORMA FINANCIAL DATA	80
Non-GAAP Financial Measures	83
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF	0.5
OPERATIONS	85
Basis of Presentation	85
Overview Overview	85
Factors Impacting Comparability of Our Financial Results	86
Results of Operations	87
Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2013	87
Year Ended December 31, 2013 compared to Year Ended December 31, 2012	88
Segment Results of Operations	89
Liquidity and Capital Resources	90
Cash Flows	92
Customer Concentration	92
Contractual Obligations	93
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	93
New and Revised Financial Accounting Standards	93
Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates	94
Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	95
INDUSTRY OVERVIEW	96
Overview of the Natural Gas Market	96
LNG Market Opportunity	96
LNG Supply Chain	97
Worldwide Natural Gas Reserves	98
Global LNG Supply and Demand Dynamics	98
LNG Liquefaction Capacity	102
North American Liquefaction Facilities	102
BUSINESS	105
<u>Overview</u>	105
Preferred Equity Interest	105
Management	106
Our Relationship with Dominion	106
Business Strategies	108
Competitive Strengths	108
About Cove Point	109
Competition	116
Federal Regulation	117
Environmental Matters	119
Title to Properties and Permits	121

<u>Insurance</u>	121
Employees	121
Legal Proceedings	122

ii

Table of Contents	
MANAGEMENT	123
Management of Dominion Midstream	123
Executive Officers and Directors of Our General Partner	124
Director Independence	126
Committees of the Board of Directors	126
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION AND OTHER INFORMATION	127
2014 Long-Term Incentive Plan	128
Director Compensation	131
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	132
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	134
Distributions and Payments to Our General Partner and Its Affiliates	134
Agreements with Affiliates in Connection with the Transactions	135
CONFLICTS OF INTEREST AND FIDUCIARY DUTIES	139
Summary of Applicable Duties	139
Conflicts of Interest	139
Fiduciary Duties	144
DESCRIPTION OF THE COMMON UNITS	146
The Units	146
Restrictions on Ownership of Common Units	146
Transfer Agent and Registrar	146
Transfer of Common Units	147
THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT	148
Organization and Duration	148
Purpose	148
Cash Distributions	148
Capital Contributions	148
Voting Rights	149
Applicable Law; Forum, Venue and Jurisdiction	150
Limited Liability	150
Issuance of Additional Interests	151
Amendment of the Partnership Agreement	152
Merger, Consolidation, Conversion, Sale or Other Disposition of Assets	154
Dissolution	154
Liquidation and Distribution of Proceeds	155
Withdrawal or Removal of Our General Partner	155
Transfer of General Partner Interest	156
Transfer of Ownership Interests in the General Partner	156
Transfer of Subordinated Units and Incentive Distribution Rights	156
Change of Management Provisions	157
Limited Call Right	157
Non-Taxpaying Holders; Redemption	158
Non-Citizen Assignees: Redemption	158
Meetings; Voting	159
Voting Rights of Incentive Distribution Rights	159
Status as Limited Partner	160
Indemnification	160
Reimbursement of Expenses	160
Books and Reports	160

Right to Inspect Our Books and Records	161
Registration Rights	161
UNITS ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE	162

iii

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	164
Taxation of Dominion Midstream	164
Tax Consequences of Unit Ownership	166
Tax Treatment of Operations	170
Disposition of Units	171
Uniformity of Units	173
Tax-Exempt Organizations and Other Investors	173
Administrative Matters	174
State, Local and Other Tax Considerations	176
INVESTMENT IN DOMINION MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP BY EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS	177
General Fiduciary Matters	177
Prohibited Transaction Issues	177
<u>Plan Asset Issues</u>	178
<u>UNDERWRITING</u>	179
Commissions and Expenses	179
Option to Purchase Additional Common Units	180
Lock-Up Agreements	180
Offering Price Determination	181
<u>Indemnification</u>	181
<u>Directed Unit Program</u>	181
Stabilization, Short Positions and Penalty Bids	181
Electronic Distribution	182
New York Stock Exchange	182
<u>Discretionary Sales</u>	182
Stamp Taxes	182
Relationships	183
<u>FINRA</u>	183
Selling Restrictions	183
VALIDITY OF OUR COMMON UNITS	186
<u>EXPERTS</u>	186
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	186
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	187
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1
APPENDIX A FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED AGREEMENT OF LIMITED PARTNERSHIP	
<u>OF DOMINION MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP</u>	A-1
APPENDIX B ELIGIBLE HOLDER STATUS	B-1
APPENDIX C GLOSSARY TERMS	C-1

Industry and Market Data

This prospectus includes industry data and forecasts that we obtained from industry publications and surveys, public filings and internal company sources. Industry publications and surveys and forecasts generally state that the information contained therein has been obtained from sources believed to be reliable. Statements as to our market position and market estimates are based on independent industry publications, government publications, third-party forecasts, management s estimates and assumptions about our markets and our internal research. While we are not aware of any misstatements regarding the market, industry or similar data presented herein, such data involve risks and uncertainties and are subject to change based on various factors, including those discussed under the headings Forward-Looking Statements and Risk Factors in this prospectus.

iv

Trademarks and Trade Names

We own or have rights to various trademarks, service marks and trade names that we use in connection with the operation of our business. This prospectus may also contain trademarks, service marks and trade names of third parties, which are the property of their respective owners. Our use or display of third parties trademarks, service marks, trade names or products in this prospectus is not intended to, and should not be read to, imply a relationship with or endorsement or sponsorship of us. Solely for convenience, the trademarks, service marks and trade names referred to in this prospectus may appear without the [®], TM or SM symbols, but such references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that we will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights or the right of the applicable licensor to these trademarks, service marks and trade names.

V

SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this prospectus. You should read the entire prospectus carefully, including the historical and pro forma financial statements and the notes to those financial statements, before investing in our common units. The information presented in this prospectus assumes an initial public offering price of \$ per common unit (the mid-point of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus) and, unless otherwise indicated, that the underwriters option to purchase additional common units is not exercised. You should read Risk Factors for information about important risks that you should consider before buying our common units.

References in this prospectus to Cove Point, the Predecessor, our predecessor, and we, our, us, our partnership or like terms when used in a historical context refer to Dominion Cove Point LNG, LP, which is our predecessor for accounting purposes, and when used in the present tense or prospectively, Dominion Midstream, we, our, us or like terms refer to Dominion Midstream Partners, LP and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Cove Point GP Holding Company, LLC. Unless the context otherwise requires, references in this prospectus to Dominion refer collectively to Dominion Resources, Inc. and its subsidiaries, other than us and Cove Point. We include a glossary of some of the terms used in this prospectus as Appendix C.

Dominion Midstream Partners, LP

Overview

We are a growth-oriented Delaware limited partnership formed on March 11, 2014 by Dominion to initially own all of the outstanding preferred equity interests (the *Preferred Equity Interest*) in Dominion Cove Point LNG, LP, a Delaware limited partnership (*Cove Point*), which owns liquefied natural gas (*LNG*) import, storage, regasification and transportation assets. We expect that our relationship with Dominion, which has substantial additional midstream assets, should provide us the opportunity over time to grow a portfolio of natural gas terminalling, processing, storage, transportation and related assets. Cove Point is the owner and operator of the Dominion Cove Point LNG Facility, an LNG import/regasification and storage facility located on the Chesapeake Bay in Lusby, Maryland (the *Cove Point LNG Facility*), and approximately 136 miles of natural gas pipeline (the *Cove Point Pipeline*) that connects the Cove Point LNG Facility to interstate natural gas pipelines. Cove Point is currently generating significant revenue and earnings from annual reservation payments under regasification, storage and transportation contracts with a portfolio of creditworthy counterparties, including affiliates of BP, Royal Dutch Shell and Statoil.

Cove Point is actively pursuing the development of natural gas export/liquefaction facilities (the *Liquefaction Project* and, together with the Cove Point Pipeline and the Cove Point LNG Facility, the *Cove Point Facilities*) on land already owned by Cove Point, which is within the developed area of the existing Cove Point LNG Facility. The Liquefaction Project is expected to be completed and placed into service in late 2017. Liquefaction is the process by which natural gas is converted into LNG, which can be loaded into LNG vessels for export. U.S. exports of LNG are expected to increase substantially over the next decade, driven by an abundant supply of natural gas in the U.S., combined with projected growth in worldwide demand for natural gas and significantly higher prices globally, particularly in Asia. The Liquefaction Project s available capacity is fully contracted with two counterparties: (1) a joint venture between Sumitomo Corporation and Tokyo Gas Co., Ltd. and (2) a subsidiary of GAIL (India) Limited. Each contract is a long-term fixed reservation fee agreement with a 20-year term commencing on the date the Liquefaction Project is placed in service. Upon completion, the Liquefaction Project is expected to substantially increase net income and EBITDA generated by Cove Point, in which we hold the Preferred Equity Interest.

Dominion is the owner of all of the common equity interests in Cove Point and has indicated that it intends to provide the funding necessary for the development of the Liquefaction Project and other capital expenditures

1

incurred by Cove Point. Dominion will grant us in connection with this offering a right of first offer with respect to any future sale of its common equity interests in Cove Point, which should benefit from the expected increased cash flows and income associated with the Liquefaction Project upon its completion, and we may also acquire newly issued common equity or additional preferred equity interests in Cove Point.

Preferred Equity Interest

Immediately following the consummation of this offering, our sole cash flow generating asset will be the Preferred Equity Interest. The Preferred Equity Interest is a perpetual, non-convertible preferred equity interest entitled to the first \$50.0 million of annual cash distributions made by Cove Point (*Preferred Return Distributions*) so long as Cove Point has sufficient cash and undistributed Net Operating Income (determined on a cumulative basis from the closing of this offering) from which to make Preferred Return Distributions. We expect the Preferred Equity Interest to have limited exposure to the capital expenditure requirements associated with the future expansion of the Cove Point Facilities, as Dominion, although it is under no obligation to do so, has indicated that it intends to provide such funding. Preferred Return Distributions will be made on a quarterly basis and will not be cumulative. *Net Operating Income* means Cove Point s gross revenues from operations minus its interest expense and operating expenses, but excluding depreciation and amortization, as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Our Preferred Equity Interest is also entitled to a portion of Cove Point s cash distributions above a certain threshold. Please read Business Preferred Equity Interest.

We expect that Cove Point will generate cash and cumulative Net Operating Income in excess of that required to make Preferred Return Distributions through the expected completion of the Liquefaction Project in late 2017 and thereafter. We base our expectation on the existing long-term contracts with firm reservation charges for substantially all of the regasification and storage capacity of the Cove Point LNG Facility and all of the transportation capacity of the Cove Point Pipeline and the belief that the Liquefaction Project will commence operations in late 2017. While we expect Cove Point s cash flows and Net Operating Income from its existing import contracts and associated transportation contracts to decrease as those contracts expire in 2017 and 2023, we expect the cash flows and Net Operating Income from the Liquefaction Project, once completed, to replace and substantially exceed Cove Point s cash flows and Net Operating Income from its existing import contracts and associated transportation contracts. Until the Liquefaction Project is completed, Cove Point will be prohibited from making a distribution on its common equity interests until it has a distribution reserve sufficient to pay two quarters of Preferred Return Distributions. We intend to cause Cove Point to fully fund such distribution reserve by December 31, 2016, but there can be no assurance that funds will be available or sufficient for such purpose or that Cove Point will have sufficient cash and undistributed Net Operating Income to permit it to continue to make Preferred Return Distributions after the expiration of certain of its contracts in 2017. We do not expect to cause Cove Point to make distributions on its common equity prior to the Liquefaction Project commencing commercial service.

Cove Point

Overview

Cove Point s operations currently consist of LNG import and storage services at the Cove Point LNG Facility and the transportation of domestic natural gas and regasified LNG to Mid-Atlantic markets via the Cove Point Pipeline. Following binding commitments from counterparties, Cove Point requested regulatory approval to operate the Cove Point LNG Facility as a bi-directional facility, able to import LNG and vaporize it as natural gas or to liquefy domestic natural gas and export it as LNG.

Operations

Import/Storage/Regasification Facilities

The Cove Point LNG Facility includes an offshore pier, LNG storage tanks, regasification facilities and associated equipment required to (i) receive imported LNG from tankers, (ii) store LNG in storage tanks, (iii) regasify LNG and (iv) deliver regasified LNG to the Cove Point Pipeline. The Cove Point LNG Facility has an operational peak regasification capacity of approximately 1,800 MDt/day and an aggregate LNG storage capacity of 695,000 cubic meters of LNG, or approximately 14.6 Bcfe, all of which is currently fully contracted. In addition, the Cove Point LNG Facility has an existing liquefier (unrelated to the Liquefaction Project) capable of liquefying approximately 15 MDt/day of natural gas. This liquefaction capacity is primarily used to liquefy natural gas received from domestic customers that store LNG in our tanks for use during peak periods of natural gas demand.

Cove Point currently provides services under (i) long-term agreements with three LNG import shippers (the *Import Shippers*) for an aggregate of 1,000 MDt/day of firm and off-peak regasification capacity, and (ii) long-term agreements for an aggregate 204 MDt/day of firm capacity with four local distribution companies that receive firm peaking services (the *Storage Customers*), whereby the Storage Customers deliver domestic natural gas to the Cove Point LNG Facility to be liquefied and stored during the summer for withdrawal on a limited number of days at peak times during the winter. Cove Point also has an additional 800 MDt/day of regasification capacity committed under a separate agreement with Statoil Natural Gas, LLC (*Statoil*), one of the Import Shippers. Although the Cove Point LNG Facility is not currently receiving any LNG import shipments (other than to maintain the facility in a cryogenic state), its customers are required to pay fixed monthly charges, regardless of whether they use the amount of capacity they have paid to reserve at the Cove Point LNG Facility. Following the expiration of certain Cove Point regasification and transportation contracts with Statoil in 2017, the resulting available storage and transportation capacity will be utilized in connection with the Liquefaction Project. Please read Business About Cove Point Operations Cove Point s Import/Storage/Regasification Facilities. The following table sets forth certain details of Cove Point s long-term agreements with its customers related to its import/storage/regasification facilities and existing liquefier.

Cove Point Import Shippers / Storage Customers

	Contract Expiration	Annual Reservation Payments ⁽¹⁾ (in thousands)	
Import Shipper			
BP Energy Company	8/18/2023	\$	23,948
Shell NA LNG, Inc.	8/18/2023		23,948
Statoil	8/18/2023		23,948
Statoil ⁽²⁾	5/1/2017		117,673
Storage Customer ⁽³⁾			
Atlanta Gas Light Company	4/15/2015		2,006
Public Service Company of North Carolina,			
Incorporated	4/15/2021		727
Virginia Natural Gas, Inc.	4/15/2016		291
Washington Gas Light Company	4/15/2015		1,028

Edgar Filing: Dominion Midstream Partners, LP - Form S-1/A

Washington Gas Light Company	8/31/2018	857
Total (subject to rounding)		\$ 194,425

(1) These reservation payments are subject to potential changes at and after January 1, 2017 because Cove Point is required to file its next rate case with the FERC in 2016, except for reservation payments identified in note 2 below.

- (2) Statoil s maximum daily delivery quantity under this contract will decrease commencing January 1, 2017, in advance of contract expiration on May 1, 2017, resulting in total anticipated reservation payments of approximately \$10.7 million in 2017.
- (3) Several of these contracts are subject to evergreen provisions and may be renewed. *Pipeline Facilities*

The Cove Point Pipeline is a 36-inch diameter bi-directional underground, interstate natural gas pipeline that extends approximately 88 miles from the Cove Point LNG Facility to interconnections with pipelines owned by Transcontinental Gas Pipe Line Company, LLC (*Transco*) in Fairfax County, Virginia, Columbia Gas Transmission LLC (*Columbia*) and Dominion Transmission, Inc. (*DTI*), an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Dominion. Both the Columbia and DTI interconnections are located in Loudoun County, Virginia. In 2009, the original pipeline was expanded to include a 36-inch diameter loop that extends approximately 48 miles, roughly seventy-five percent (75%) of which is parallel to the original pipeline.

Cove Point offers open-access transportation services, including firm transportation, off-peak firm transportation and interruptible transportation, with cost-based rates and terms and conditions that are subject to the jurisdiction of the FERC. Firm transportation services are generally provided based on a reservation-based fee that is designed to recover Cove Point s fixed costs and earn a reasonable return. Cove Point also provides certain incrementally priced, firm transportation services that are associated with expansion projects. Cove Point s firm transportation customers (the *Firm Transportation Customers*) are required to pay fixed monthly fees, regardless of whether they use their reserved capacity. The Cove Point Pipeline serves as the primary method of transportation of natural gas supplies to or from the Cove Point LNG Facilities. The following table sets forth certain details of Cove Point s existing agreements with its customers related to its firm and off-peak transportation services.

Cove Point Pipeline Transportation Customers

Transportation Customer	Contract Expiration ⁽¹⁾	Annual Reservation Payments ⁽²⁾ (in thousands)	
Atlanta Gas Light Company	4/15/2015	\$	363
BP Energy Company	8/18/2023		1,434
Public Service Company of North Carolina,			
Incorporated	4/15/2021		132
Sempra Energy Trading LLC	5/31/2016		126
Shell NA LNG, Inc.	8/18/2023		1,434
Statoil	8/18/2023		1,434
Statoil ⁽³⁾	5/1/2017		32,430
Virginia Natural Gas, Inc.	4/15/2016		53
Virginia Power Services Energy Corp., Inc.	4/30/2025		1,565
Washington Gas Light Company	4/15/2015		263
Washington Gas Light Company	8/31/2018		263
Washington Gas Light Company	4/30/2025		5,764
Total (subject to rounding)		\$	45,260

- (1) Several of these contracts are subject to evergreen provisions and may be renewed.
- (2) These reservation payments are subject to potential changes at and after January 1, 2017 because Cove Point is required to file its next rate case with the FERC in 2016, except for reservation payments identified in note 3 below.

4

(3) Statoil s maximum firm transportation quantity will decrease commencing January 1, 2017, in advance of contract expiration on May 1, 2017, resulting in anticipated reservation payments of approximately \$2.2 million in 2017. Export/Liquefaction Facilities

Cove Point is in the process of developing the Liquefaction Project, which will consist of one LNG train with a design nameplate outlet capacity of 5.25 Mtpa. Under normal operating conditions and after accounting for maintenance downtime and other losses, the firm contracted capacity for LNG loading onto ships, which we refer to in this prospectus as available capacity, will be approximately 4.6 Mtpa (0.66 Bcfe/d). Cove Point has authorization from the United States Department of Energy (*DOE*) to export up to 0.77 Bcfe/d (approximately 5.75 Mtpa) should the liquefaction facilities perform better than expected. Once completed, the Liquefaction Project will enable the Cove Point LNG Facility to liquefy domestically produced natural gas and export it as LNG. The Liquefaction Project will be constructed on land already owned by Cove Point, which is within the developed area of the existing Cove Point LNG Facility, and will be integrated with a number of the facilities that are currently operational. Domestic natural gas will be delivered to the Cove Point LNG Facility through the Cove Point Pipeline for liquefaction and will be exported as LNG.

Cove Point has executed service contracts for the Liquefaction Project with two counterparties, each of which has contracted for fifty-percent (50%) of the available capacity. The two counterparties are: (1) ST Cove Point, LLC, a joint venture of Sumitomo Corporation, a Japanese corporation that is one of the world s leading trading companies, and Tokyo Gas Co., Ltd., a Japanese corporation that is the largest natural gas utility in Japan; and (2) GAIL Global (USA) LNG LLC, a wholly-owned indirect U.S. subsidiary of GAIL (India) Limited, one of the largest government-linked natural gas companies in India (together, the *Export Customers*). These Export Customers have each entered into a 20-year agreement for the planned liquefaction and export services. In addition, each of the Export Customers has entered into a pipeline precedent agreement for an accompanying 20-year service agreement for firm transportation on the Cove Point Pipeline. Cove Point will provide terminal services for the Export Customers as a tolling service, and the Export Customers will be responsible for procuring their own natural gas supplies and transporting such supplies to or from the Cove Point LNG Facilities. Following the completion and initial startup phase of the Liquefaction Project, we expect that Cove Point will be able to pay the Preferred Return Distributions using a small percentage of its total available cash flows, as we expect Cove Point s total annual revenues, including reservation charges on the Cove Point Pipeline, to increase substantially notwithstanding the expiration or termination of any existing contracts with its Import Shippers or Storage Customers.

The Liquefaction Project will utilize existing storage tanks at the Cove Point LNG Facility to store LNG produced by the liquefaction facilities. Total installed storage capacity is 695,000 cubic meters of LNG, or approximately 14.6 Bcfe of gas. The Export Customers together will have firm access to 6.8 Bcfe of the existing storage capacity, which will be made available upon the expiration of one of Cove Point s import contracts with Statoil on May 1, 2017, with the balance of existing capacity available for Cove Point s Import Shippers and Storage Customers. Cove Point intends to commence construction of the Liquefaction Project in the fourth quarter of 2014 in order to place the Liquefaction Project facilities in service in late 2017.

The total costs of developing the Liquefaction Project are estimated to be \$3.4 billion to \$3.8 billion, excluding financing costs. Through June 30, 2014, Cove Point incurred \$561.0 million of development costs associated with the Liquefaction Project. Dominion has indicated that it intends to provide the funding necessary for the remaining development costs for the Liquefaction Project, but it is under no obligation to do so. We intend to cause Cove Point to use the net proceeds contributed to it in connection with this offering to fund a portion of development and construction costs associated with the Liquefaction Project.

Cove Point s Pipeline Facilities Associated with the Liquefaction Project

The existing Cove Point Pipeline will transport natural gas to the Cove Point LNG Facility for liquefaction pursuant to contracts with the Exports Customers described above. The three major pipelines that interconnect with the Cove Point Pipeline access several other interstate pipelines, allowing domestically produced natural gas available for export to be sourced from numerous producing regions across North America.

In connection with the Liquefaction Project, pressure on the Cove Point Pipeline may be increased to enable Cove Point to meet both the existing and proposed firm contractual obligations, and Cove Point therefore expects to construct additional compression and related facilities in order to move the gas delivered to the Cove Point Pipeline to the Cove Point LNG Facility for liquefaction. Cove Point intends to commence construction of these additional Cove Point Pipeline facilities in 2016 for placement in service in late 2017.

Liquefaction Project Regulatory and Other Proceedings

Prior to being able to export LNG, Cove Point must receive approvals from the DOE to export the commodity, from the FERC to construct and operate the facilities, and from the Public Service Commission of Maryland (the *Maryland Commission*) to construct the power generation facilities at the Cove Point LNG Facility. In October 2011, the DOE granted approval for the export of up to 1.0 Bcfe/d of natural gas to countries that have or will enter into a Free Trade Agreement (*FTA*) for trade in natural gas (the *FTA Authorization*). In September 2013, the DOE also granted approval for the export of up to 0.77 Bcfe/d of natural gas to countries that do not have an FTA for trade in natural gas (the *Non-FTA Authorization*). The FTA Authorization and Non-FTA Authorization have 25- and 20-year terms, respectively. Cove Point may not treat the volumes authorized for export pursuant to the FTA Authorization and the Non-FTA Authorization as additive to one another.

In April 2013, Cove Point filed its application with the FERC requesting authorization to construct, modify and operate the Liquefaction Project, as well as enhance the Cove Point Pipeline. In May 2014, the FERC staff issued its environmental assessment (the *EA*) for the Liquefaction Project. In the EA, the FERC staff addressed a variety of topics related to the proposed construction and development of the Liquefaction Project and its potential impact to the environment, including in the areas of geology, soils, groundwater, surface waters, wetlands, vegetation, wildlife and aquatic resources, special status species, land use, recreation, socioeconomics, air quality and noise, reliability and safety, and cumulative impacts. Based on the analysis in the EA, the FERC staff determined that with the implementation of appropriate mitigation measures in these areas, the Liquefaction Project can be built and operated safely with no significant impact to the environment.

In September 2014, the FERC granted its authorization for Cove Point to construct, modify and operate the Liquefaction Project, subject to conditions, and also granted authorization to enhance the Cove Point Pipeline (the *FERC Order*). The conditions regarding the Liquefaction Project set forth in the FERC Order largely incorporate the mitigation measures proposed in the EA. Cove Point's estimated cost of complying with those conditions is already included in its overall estimated cost of the Liquefaction Project of approximately \$3.4 to \$3.8 billion, excluding financing costs. Cove Point has accepted the FERC Order and, upon compliance with the conditions of the FERC Order, will request that the FERC issue a Notice to Proceed with Construction (the *FERC Notice to Proceed*). Cove Point expects to receive the FERC Notice to Proceed early in the fourth quarter of 2014. Upon receipt of the FERC Notice to Proceed, Cove Point intends to commence construction of the Liquefaction Project.

A party may request rehearing of the FERC Order within 30 days from the date the order was issued by the FERC and there is no prescribed timeframe for the FERC to issue its order on rehearing. A party may appeal a rehearing order issued by the FERC to an applicable court of appeals within 60 days of the date the rehearing order is issued. A

request for rehearing does not stay the FERC Order. In order to stay the FERC Order, a party would need to file a request for a stay and neither the FERC nor a court would typically stay the FERC Order

6

pending rehearing or on appeal absent a showing of irreparable harm and a likelihood of success on the merits by the party requesting the stay. However, the FERC Order could be stayed, modified, vacated, or rescinded, in whole or in part, temporarily or otherwise, in the future as result of any stay request, rehearing request or court appeal.

In April 2013, Cove Point also filed an application with the Maryland Commission requesting authorization to construct a generating station in connection with the Liquefaction Project. In May 2014, the Maryland Commission granted a Certificate of Public Convenience and Necessity (the *CPCN*) authorizing the construction of such generating station. The CPCN is conditional upon Cove Point receiving FERC approval for the Liquefaction Project and will obligate Cove Point to make payments over time totaling approximately \$48 million to the Maryland Strategic Energy Investments Fund (*SEIF*) and Maryland low income energy assistance programs. In June 2014, a party filed a notice of petition for judicial review of the CPCN with the Circuit Court for Baltimore City in Maryland. In September 2014, the party filed with the Maryland Commission a motion to stay the CPCN pending judicial review of the CPCN. The CPCN remains in effect pending consideration of the motion by the Maryland Commission.

Business Strategies

Our primary business objective is to generate stable and growing cash flows, which will enable us to maintain and increase our cash distributions per unit over time. We intend to accomplish this objective by executing the following strategies:

Pursue accretive acquisitions from Dominion. We intend to seek opportunities to expand our initial asset base primarily through accretive acquisitions from Dominion. Dominion will grant us in connection with this offering a right of first offer with respect to any future sale of its common equity interests in Cove Point, and we may also acquire newly issued common or additional preferred equity interests in Cove Point. Furthermore, Dominion will grant us in connection with this offering a right of first offer with respect to any future sale of its indirect ownership interest in Blue Racer Midstream, LLC (Blue Racer), which is a growing midstream company focused on the Utica Shale formation, and its indirect ownership interest in Atlantic Coast Pipeline, LLC (Atlantic Coast Pipeline), which is a newly created limited liability company focused on constructing a natural gas pipeline running from West Virginia through Virginia to North Carolina. Although Dominion will grant us in connection with this offering a right of first offer with respect to such interests in Cove Point, Blue Racer and Atlantic Coast Pipeline, Dominion is under no obligation to sell these interests, nor are we obligated to purchase such interests, and we currently do not know when, if ever, such interests will be acquired from Dominion. In addition, we believe Dominion will offer us opportunities to acquire other midstream assets that it may acquire or develop in the future or that it currently owns. We believe that Dominion s economic relationship with us incentivizes it to offer us acquisition opportunities, although it is under no obligation to do so and neither are we obligated to make any such acquisitions. Please read Our Relationship with Dominion.

Pursue third-party acquisitions and organic growth opportunities. We also intend to grow our business by pursuing strategic acquisitions from third parties and, as we acquire additional assets, future organic growth opportunities at those acquired assets. Our third-party growth strategy will include assets both within the existing geographic footprint of Dominion s natural gas-related businesses and potentially in new areas.

Focus on long-term, stable cash flows. We intend to pursue future growth opportunities, whether through our relationship with Dominion, third-party acquisitions or organic growth opportunities, that provide long-term, stable cash flows.

Capitalize on Dominion s midstream experience in the Utica and Marcellus Shale formations. We intend to capitalize on Dominion s midstream experience in the high growth areas of the Utica and

7

Marcellus Shale formations. Dominion s experience in these shale formations, as well as its extensive footprint, could potentially provide significant growth opportunities.

Competitive Strengths

We believe we are well positioned to execute our business strategies based on the following competitive strengths:

Our affiliation with Dominion. We believe that Dominion, one of the nation s largest producers and transporters of energy and the ultimate owner of our general partner, all of our incentive distribution rights (*IDRs*) and a % limited partner interest in us, is motivated to promote and support the successful execution of our primary business objective through, for example, the following:

Cove Point acquisition opportunities: Dominion will retain all of the common equity interests in Cove Point immediately following the consummation of this offering and Dominion will grant us in connection with this offering a right of first offer with respect to any future sale of these common equity interests. We may also acquire newly issued common equity interests in Cove Point or additional preferred equity interests in Cove Point in the future, which should benefit from the expected increase in cash flows and income associated with the Liquefaction Project upon its completion, provided that any issuances of additional equity interests in Cove Point would require both our and Dominion s approval.

Other existing Dominion midstream assets: Dominion will grant us in connection with this offering a right of first offer with respect to any future sale of its indirect ownership interests in Blue Racer and Atlantic Coast Pipeline. Furthermore, Dominion owns and operates a large portfolio of midstream natural gas assets. We believe Dominion will offer us opportunities to acquire additional midstream assets that it currently owns, although it is under no obligation to do so.

Future Dominion acquisition opportunities: One of the drivers from Dominion s overall capital investment program is the future construction of infrastructure to handle the increase in natural gas production from the Marcellus and Utica Shale formations. We believe Dominion will offer us the opportunity to acquire additional midstream assets it constructs or acquires in the future, although it is not obligated to do so.

Significant industry and management expertise: Through our relationship with Dominion, we will have access to a significant pool of management talent, strong commercial relationships throughout the energy industry and the broad operational, commercial, technical, risk management and administrative infrastructure of Dominion. We believe this access will, among other things, enhance the execution of our expansion and acquisition strategies. Our management team includes many senior employees of Dominion with extensive experience in the energy industry.

Stable cash flows underpinned by long-term, fixed-fee contracts. The cash flow attributable to our Preferred Equity Interest is underpinned by long-term agreements with counterparties that are creditworthy entities or

whose obligations are guaranteed by creditworthy entities. These counterparties are obligated to make fixed reservation or similar payments, regardless of whether such customers use the amount of capacity that they have reserved with respect to the Cove Point Facilities.

Strategic location within the developed area of existing facilities. We believe that the Liquefaction Project s location within the developed area of the existing Cove Point LNG Facility provides significant cost advantages for Cove Point by allowing Cove Point to utilize the existing marine facilities, interconnecting pipelines, storage capacity and other infrastructure.

Financial flexibility and strong capital structure. At the consummation of this offering, we will not have any outstanding indebtedness and will have an undrawn borrowing capacity of \$300 million under

8

our credit facility with Dominion, allowing us to competitively pursue acquisitions and future organic growth opportunities.

Our competitive strengths are subject to a number of risks and competitive challenges. Please read Risk Factors Risks Inherent in Our Ability to Generate Stable and Growing Cash Flows, Business Competitive Strengths and Business Competition.

Risk Factors

An investment in our common units involves risks. You should carefully consider the following risk factors, those other risks described in Risk Factors and the other information in this prospectus, before deciding whether to invest in our common units. The following risks and others are discussed in more detail in Risk Factors.

Risks Inherent in Our Ability to Generate Stable and Growing Cash Flows

Upon the consummation of this offering, our sole cash generating asset will be our Preferred Equity Interest, the distributions on which may not be sufficient following the establishment of cash reserves and payment of costs and expenses, including cost reimbursements to our general partner and its affiliates, to enable us to pay the minimum quarterly distribution to our unitholders.

Our Preferred Equity Interest is non-cumulative.

An inability to obtain needed capital or financing on satisfactory terms, or at all, could have an adverse effect on our operations and ability to generate cash flow.

We may not be able to obtain financing or successfully negotiate future acquisition opportunities offered by Dominion.

If we make future acquisitions, such acquisitions could adversely affect our business and cash flows.

Our level of indebtedness may increase and reduce our financial flexibility and ability to pay distributions.

Our estimates of Cove Point s financial results have been prepared by management and we have not received an opinion or report on it from any independent registered public accountants, and Cove Point s actual financial results may differ materially from our estimates.

Risks Inherent in Our Investment in Cove Point

Cove Point s revenue is generated by contracts with a limited number of customers, and Cove Point s ability to generate cash required to make payments on our Preferred Equity Interest is substantially dependent upon

the performance of these customers under their contracts.

Cove Point is not currently receiving any revenues under its export contracts, and the export contracts may be terminated by Export Customers if certain conditions precedent are not met or for other reasons.

Cove Point s existing revenue streams will be insufficient to pay the full amount of Preferred Return Distributions commencing May 1, 2017.

Various factors could negatively affect the timing or overall development of the Liquefaction Project, which could adversely affect Cove Point s ability to make payments on our Preferred Equity Interest after May 1, 2017.

Cove Point is dependent on Dominion to fund the costs necessary to construct the Liquefaction Project. If Dominion is unwilling or unable to supply the funding necessary to complete the Liquefaction

9

Project, Cove Point may be required to seek additional financing in the future and may not be able to secure such financing on acceptable terms.

Certain approvals for construction of the Liquefaction Project may be subject to further conditions, review and/or revocation.

Cove Point s operations are subject to a number of environmental laws and regulations that impose significant compliance costs on Cove Point, and existing and future environmental and similar laws and regulations could result in increased compliance costs or additional operating restrictions.

Certain of Cove Point s operations are subject to the FERC s rate-making policies, which could limit Cove Point s ability to recover the full cost of operating its assets, including earning a reasonable return, and have an adverse effect on Cove Point s ability to make payments on our Preferred Equity Interest.

Risks Inherent in an Investment in Us

Dominion owns and controls our general partner, which has sole responsibility for conducting our business and managing our operations. Our general partner and its affiliates, including Dominion, have conflicts of interest with us and limited duties, and they may favor their own interests to our detriment and that of our unitholders.

The board of directors of our general partner may modify or revoke our cash distribution policy at any time at its discretion. Our partnership agreement does not require us to pay any distributions at all.

Dominion and other affiliates of our general partner may compete with us.

Unitholders have limited voting rights and are not entitled to elect our general partner or its directors, which could reduce the price at which our common units will trade.

Unitholders will experience immediate and substantial dilution of \$ per common unit.

There is no existing market for our common units, and a trading market that will provide you with adequate liquidity may not develop. The price of our common units may fluctuate significantly, and unitholders could lose all or part of their investment.

Unitholders may have liability to repay distributions.

For as long as we are an emerging growth company, we will not be required to comply with certain reporting requirements that apply to other public companies, including those relating to auditing standards and disclosure about our executive compensation.

If we fail to develop or maintain an effective system of internal controls, we may not be able to accurately report our financial results or prevent fraud. As a result, current and potential unitholders could lose confidence in our financial reporting, which would harm our business and the trading price of our units.

Tax Risks to Common Unitholders

Our tax treatment depends on our status as a partnership for federal income tax purposes and not being subject to a material amount of entity-level taxation. If the Internal Revenue Service (*IRS*) were to treat us as a corporation for federal income tax purposes, or if we become subject to entity-level taxation for state tax purposes, our cash available for distribution to unitholders would be substantially reduced.

The tax treatment of publicly traded partnerships or an investment in our common units could be subject to potential legislative, judicial or administrative changes or differing interpretations, possibly applied on a retroactive basis.

10

Even if unitholders do not receive any cash distributions from us, they will be required to pay taxes on their share of our taxable income.

Management

We are managed and operated by the board of directors and executive officers of our general partner, Dominion Midstream GP, LLC, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of Dominion. Dominion will have the right to appoint all members of the board of directors of our general partner, including at least three directors meeting the independence standards established by the New York Stock Exchange (*NYSE*). At least one of our independent directors will be appointed prior to the date our common units are listed for trading on the NYSE. Our unitholders will not be entitled to elect our general partner or its directors or otherwise directly participate in our management or operations. For more information about the executive officers and directors of our general partner, please read Management.

Cove Point s general partner, which will be our wholly-owned subsidiary, will control Cove Point, subject to specified approval rights maintained by Dominion in connection with its ownership of common equity interests in Cove Point. We will manage the business and affairs of Cove Point s general partner.

Our Relationship with Dominion

We view our relationship with Dominion as a significant competitive strength. We believe this relationship will provide us with potential acquisition opportunities from a broad portfolio of existing midstream assets that meet our strategic objectives, as well as access to personnel with extensive technical expertise and industry relationships. Dominion will grant us in connection with this offering a right of first offer with respect to any future sale of its common equity interests in Cove Point. We may also acquire newly issued common equity or additional preferred equity interests in Cove Point in the future, provided that any issuances of additional equity interests in Cove Point would require both our and Dominion s approval. Any additional equity interests that we acquire in Cove Point would allow us to participate in the significant growth in cash flows and income expected following the completion of the Liquefaction Project. In addition, acquisition opportunities may arise from future midstream pipeline, terminalling, processing, transportation and storage assets acquired or constructed by Dominion.

Dominion, headquartered in Richmond, Virginia, is one of the nation s largest producers and transporters of energy. Dominion s strategy is to be a leading provider of electricity, natural gas and related services to customers primarily in the eastern region of the U.S. Dominion s portfolio of assets includes approximately 23,600 MW of generating capacity, 10,900 miles of natural gas transmission, gathering and storage pipelines, 21,900 miles of gas distribution pipelines, exclusive of service lines, 6,400 miles of electric transmission lines and 57,000 miles of electric distribution lines. Dominion presently serves utility and retail energy customers in 10 states and operates one of the nation s largest underground natural gas storage systems, with approximately 947 Bcfe of storage capacity. Dominion s portfolio of midstream pipeline, terminalling, processing, transportation and storage assets includes both its indirect ownership interests in Blue Racer and Atlantic Coast Pipeline, which are described in more detail below, and the assets and operations of Dominion Gas Holdings, LLC. Dominion Gas Holdings, LLC consists of (i) The East Ohio Gas Company d/b/a Dominion East Ohio, a regulated natural gas distribution operation, (ii) DTI, an interstate natural gas transmission pipeline company, and (iii) Dominion Iroquois, Inc. (*Dominion Iroquois*), which holds a 24.72% general partner interest in Iroquois Gas Transmission System L.P.

Blue Racer is a joint venture between Dominion and Caiman Energy II, LLC (*Caiman*), a midstream energy company focused on the design, construction, operation and acquisition of midstream assets. Blue Racer was formed to provide midstream services to natural gas producers operating in the Utica Shale formation in Ohio and portions of Pennsylvania, and is an equal partnership between Dominion and Caiman, with Dominion

contributing midstream assets, including both gathering and processing assets, and Caiman contributing up to \$800 million in equity capital commitments. Midstream services offered by Blue Racer include gathering, processing, fractionation, and natural gas liquids transportation and marketing. Blue Racer is expected to leverage Dominion s existing presence in the Utica region with significant additional new capacity designed to meet producer needs as the development of the Utica Shale formation increases.

Atlantic Coast Pipeline is a newly created limited liability company among Dominion (which owns 45% of the company), Duke Energy Corporation (which owns 40%), Piedmont Natural Gas Company, Inc. (which owns 10%) and AGL Resources Inc. (which owns 5%). Atlantic Coast Pipeline was formed for the primary purpose of constructing an approximately 550-mile natural gas pipeline running generally between Lewis County, West Virginia and Chesapeake, Virginia and Lumberton, North Carolina and engaging in the transmission of natural gas through its owned and leased facilities. Construction of the pipeline is subject to receiving all necessary regulatory and other approvals, including without limitation certificate(s) of public convenience and necessity from the FERC and all required environmental permits. DTI will provide the services necessary to oversee the construction of, and to subsequently operate and maintain, the facilities and projects undertaken by, and subject to the approval of, Atlantic Coast Pipeline. Atlantic Coast Pipeline is expected to serve as a new, independent route for shale and conventional interstate gas supplies for markets in the mid-Atlantic region of the U.S.

Following the consummation of this offering, Dominion will be our largest unitholder, holding common units subordinated units (100% of all outstanding), and will own our (approximately % of all outstanding) and general partner and 100% of our IDRs. As a result of its significant ownership interests in us, we believe Dominion will be motivated to support the successful execution of our business strategies and will provide us with acquisition opportunities, although it is under no obligation to do so. Dominion views us as a significant part of its growth strategy, and we believe that Dominion will be incentivized to contribute or sell additional assets to us and to pursue acquisitions jointly with us in the future although it is under no obligation to do so and we are under no obligation to undertake any such acquisition opportunities. However, Dominion will regularly evaluate acquisitions and dispositions and may, subject to compliance with our right of first offer with respect to Cove Point, Blue Racer and Atlantic Coast Pipeline, elect to acquire or dispose of assets in the future without offering us the opportunity to participate in those transactions. Moreover, following the consummation of this offering, Dominion will continue to be free to act in a manner that is beneficial to its interests without regard to ours, which may include electing not to present us with future acquisition opportunities. Please read Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Duties.

Summary of Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Duties

Our general partner has a contractual duty to manage us in a manner that it believes is not adverse to our interest. However, the officers and directors of our general partner also have duties to manage our general partner in a manner beneficial to Dominion, the owner of our general partner. Dominion and its affiliates are not prohibited from engaging in other business activities, including those that might be in direct competition with us. In addition, Dominion may compete with us for investment opportunities and may own an interest in entities that compete with us. As a result, conflicts of interest may arise in the future between us or our unitholders, on the one hand, and Dominion and our general partner, on the other hand.

Our partnership agreement limits the liability of, and replaces the fiduciary duties that would otherwise be owed by, our general partner to our unitholders. Our partnership agreement also restricts the remedies available to our unitholders for actions that might otherwise constitute a breach of duties by our general partner or its directors or officers. Our partnership agreement also provides that affiliates of our general partner, including Dominion, Blue Racer and Atlantic Coast Pipeline, are not restricted in competing with us and have no obligation to present business opportunities to us. By purchasing a common unit, the purchaser agrees to be bound by the terms of our partnership

agreement, and each unitholder is treated as having consented to various actions and

12

potential conflicts of interest contemplated in the partnership agreement that might otherwise be considered a breach of fiduciary or other duties under Delaware law.

For a more detailed description of the conflicts of interest and duties of our general partner and its directors and officers, please read Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Duties. For a description of other relationships with our affiliates, please read Certain Relationships and Related Transactions.

Principal Executive Offices

Our principal executive offices are located at 120 Tredegar Street, Richmond, Virginia 23219, and our telephone number is (804) 819-2000. Our website address will be http://www.dommidstream.com. We intend to make our periodic reports and other information filed with or furnished to the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC) available, free of charge, through our website, as soon as reasonably practicable after those reports and other information are electronically filed with or furnished to the SEC. Information on our website or any other website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus and does not constitute a part of this prospectus.

Emerging Growth Company Status

We are an emerging growth company as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act (the **JOBS Act**). For as long as we are an emerging growth company, unlike other public companies, we will not be required to:

provide three years of audited financial statements and management s discussion and analysis of financial conditions and results of operations;

provide five years of selected financial data;

provide an auditor s attestation report on management s assessment of the effectiveness of our system of internal control over financial reporting pursuant to Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002;

comply with any new requirements adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (the *PCAOB*), requiring mandatory audit firm rotation or a supplement to the auditor s report in which the auditor would be required to provide additional information about the audit and the financial statements of the issuer;

comply with any new audit rules adopted by the PCAOB after April 5, 2012, unless the SEC determines otherwise;

provide certain disclosure regarding executive compensation required of larger public companies; or

obtain unitholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved.

We will cease to be an emerging growth company upon the earliest of:

when we have \$1.0 billion or more in annual revenues;

when we have at least \$700 million in market value of our common units held by non-affiliates;

when we issue more than \$1.0 billion of non-convertible debt over a three-year period; or

the last day of the fiscal year following the fifth anniversary of this offering. In addition, Section 107 of the JOBS Act also provides that an emerging growth company can take advantage of the extended transition period provided in Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act for complying with new or revised accounting standards. In other words, an emerging growth company can delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. However, we

13

are choosing to opt out of such extended transition period and, as a result, will comply with new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for non-emerging growth companies. Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that our decision to opt out of the extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards is irrevocable.

Formation Transactions and Partnership Structure

We are a Delaware limited partnership formed on March 11, 2014 by Dominion to own and hold the Preferred Equity Interest and the general partner interest in Cove Point.

In connection with the closing of this offering, the following will occur:

Dominion will contribute the general partner interest in Cove Point and a portion of the Preferred Equity Interest to us, and we will contribute such interests to our wholly-owned subsidiary, Cove Point GP Holding Company, LLC (*Cove Point Holdings*);

as consideration for the contributions described in the preceding bullet point, we will:

- issue to our general partner the IDRs, which entitle the holder to increasing percentages, up to a maximum of 50.0%, of the cash we distribute in excess of \$ per unit per quarter;
- issue to Dominion common units and subordinated units (which does not include any common units that may be issued to Dominion if the underwriters do not exercise their option in full or at all to purchase additional common units); and
- agree to issue to Dominion any common units not purchased by the underwriters pursuant to their option to purchase additional common units and distribute to Dominion the net proceeds of any common units purchased by the underwriter pursuant to such option, each as described below;

we will receive gross proceeds of \$ million from the issuance and sale of common units to the public at an assumed initial offering price of \$ per common unit;

we will use \$ million of the proceeds from this offering to pay underwriting discounts, a structuring fee totaling \$ million and estimated offering expenses of \$ million;

we will use \$ million of the proceeds from this offering to make, through Cove Point Holdings, a contribution to Cove Point in exchange for the remaining portion of the Preferred Equity Interest; and

we will enter into a new \$300 million credit facility with Dominion, which will be undrawn at the closing of this offering. Please read Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources Outstanding Indebtedness; Dominion Credit Facility.

We have granted the underwriters a 30-day option to purchase up to an aggregate of additional common units. Any net proceeds received from the exercise of this option will be distributed to Dominion. If the underwriters do not exercise this option in full or at all, the common units that would have been sold to the underwriters had they exercised the option in full will be issued to Dominion (as partial consideration for the contribution of a portion of the Preferred Equity Interest) at the expiration of the option period. Accordingly, the exercise of the underwriters option will not affect the total number of common units outstanding.

14

Organizational Structure

The following diagram depicts Dominion Midstream s simplified organizational and ownership structure immediately after giving effect to this offering.

Dominion Midstream	
Public Common Units	%(1)
Interests of Dominion:	
Common Units	%(1)
Subordinated Units	%
General Partner Interest	$0.0\%^{(2)}$
Incentive Distribution Rights	(3)

100.0%

- (1) Assumes the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units and such additional common units are issued to Dominion.
- (2) Our general partner owns a non-economic general partner interest in us. Please read How We Make Distributions to Our Partners General Partner Interest.
- (3) IDRs represent a variable interest in distributions and thus are not expressed as a fixed percentage. Please read How We Make Distributions to Our Partners Incentive Distribution Rights. Distributions with respect to the IDRs will be classified as distributions with respect to equity interests. IDRs will be issued to our general partner, which is wholly-owned by Dominion.

15

The Offering

Common units offered to the public

common units.

Units outstanding after this offering

common units if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional common units in full.

common units and subordinated units for a total of limited partner units. The exercise of the underwriters option will not affect the total number of common units outstanding. Please read Formation Transactions and Partnership Structure.

Use of proceeds

We intend to use the estimated net proceeds of approximately

\$ million from this offering (based on an assumed initial offering price of \$ per common unit, the mid-point of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus), after deducting the estimated underwriting discounts, structuring fee of \$ paid to Barclays Capital Inc. and Citigroup Global Markets Inc., and offering expenses, to make, through Cove Point Holdings, a contribution to Cove Point in exchange for a portion of the Preferred Equity Interest.

If the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional common units in full, the additional net proceeds will be approximately

\$ million (based on an assumed initial offering price of \$ per common unit, the mid-point of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus). The net proceeds from any exercise of such option will be used to make a distribution to Dominion. Please read Use of Proceeds.

Cash distributions

Within 60 days after the end of each quarter, we expect to make a cash distribution to holders of our common units and subordinated units. We expect to make a minimum quarterly distribution of \$ per common unit and subordinated unit (\$ per common unit and subordinated unit on an annualized basis) to the extent we have sufficient cash after the establishment of cash reserves and the payment of fees and expenses, including payments to our general partner and its affiliates. For the first quarter that we are publicly traded, we will pay a prorated distribution covering the period after the consummation of this offering through , 2014 based on the actual length of that period.

The board of directors of our general partner will adopt a policy pursuant to which distributions for each quarter will be paid to the extent we have

sufficient cash after establishment of cash reserves and payment of fees and expenses, including payments to our general partner and its affiliates. Our ability to pay the minimum quarterly distribution is subject to various restrictions and other factors described in more detail under the caption Cash Distribution Policy and Restrictions on Distributions.

16

Our partnership agreement generally provides that we will distribute cash each quarter during the subordination period in the following manner:

first, to the holders of common units, until each common unit has received the minimum quarterly distribution of \$ plus any arrearages from prior quarters;

second, to the holders of subordinated units, until each subordinated unit has received the minimum quarterly distribution of \$; and

third, to all the holders of common and subordinated units, pro rata, until each has received a distribution of \$

If cash distributions to our unitholders exceed \$ per unit on all common and subordinated units in any quarter, our unitholders and our general partner, as the holder of our IDRs, will receive distributions according to the following percentage allocations:

Marginal Percentage
Interest
in Distributions
General Partner
(as holder

Total Quarterly Distribution

			OI
Target A	mount	Unitholders	IDRs)
above \$	up to \$	85.0%	15.0%
above \$	up to \$	75.0%	25.0%
above \$	up to \$	50.0%	50.0%

We refer to the additional increasing distributions to our general partner as *incentive distributions*. Please read How We Make Distributions to Our Partners Incentive Distribution Rights.

The amount of pro forma distributable cash flow generated during each of the year ended December 31, 2013 and the twelve months ended June 30, 2014 would have been sufficient to allow us to pay the full minimum quarterly distribution on all common units and subordinated units.

We believe that, based on our estimated distributable cash flow as described under the caption Cash Distribution Policy and Restrictions on

Distributions, we will have sufficient distributable cash flow to pay the minimum quarterly distribution of \$ per unit on all common and subordinated units for the twelve months ending September 30, 2015.

However, we do not have a legal or contractual obligation to pay distributions quarterly or on any other basis or at the minimum quarterly distribution rate or at any other rate, and there is no guarantee that we will pay distributions to our unitholders in any quarter. Please read Cash Distribution Policy and Restrictions on Distributions.

17

Subordinated units

Dominion will initially own all of our subordinated units. The principal difference between our common units and subordinated units is that for any quarter during the subordination period, holders of the subordinated units will not be entitled to receive any distribution from operating surplus until the common units have received the minimum quarterly distribution from operating surplus for such quarter plus any arrearages in the payment of the minimum quarterly distribution from prior quarters. Subordinated units will not accrue arrearages.

Conversion of subordinated units

The subordination period will end if we satisfy any one of three tests set forth in our partnership agreement. The three tests are as follows:

- (1) (i) we earn and pay aggregate amounts equal to at least the minimum quarterly distribution on the outstanding common and subordinated units for three consecutive, non-overlapping four-quarter periods, commencing with the three four-quarter periods ending June 30, 2018, and (ii) there are no outstanding arrearages on our common units;
- (2) (i) the Liquefaction Project commences commercial service, (ii) we earn and pay aggregate amounts equal to at least the minimum quarterly distribution on the outstanding common and subordinated units for each of the two consecutive, non-overlapping four-quarter periods ending on December 31, 2016, (iii) for each completed quarter commencing after December 31, 2016, we pay aggregate amounts equal to at least the minimum quarterly distribution on the outstanding common and subordinated units, and (iv) there are no outstanding arrearages on our common units; and
- (3) (i) we earn and pay an aggregate amount of at least 150% of the minimum quarterly distribution on the outstanding common and subordinated units and we earn the related distribution on the IDRs, for any four-quarter period commencing with the four-quarter period ending June 30, 2018, and (ii) there are no outstanding arrearages on our common units.

When the subordination period ends, all subordinated units will convert into common units on a one-for-one basis, and all common units will thereafter no longer be entitled to arrearages.

General partner s right to reset the target distribution levels

Our general partner, as the initial holder of our IDRs, will have the right, at any time when there are no subordinated units outstanding and we have made distributions at or above 150% of the minimum quarterly

distribution for the prior four consecutive whole fiscal quarters, to reset the initial target distribution levels at higher levels based on our cash distributions at the time of the exercise of the reset election. If our general partner transfers all or a portion of our IDRs in the future, then the holder or holders of a majority of our IDRs will be entitled to exercise this right. Following a reset election, the minimum

18

quarterly distribution will be adjusted to equal the distribution for the quarter immediately preceding the reset, and the target distribution levels will be reset to correspondingly higher levels based on the same percentage increases above the reset minimum quarterly distribution as the initial target distribution levels were above the minimum quarterly distribution.

If the target distribution levels are reset, the holders of our IDRs will be entitled to receive common units. The number of common units to be issued will equal the number of common units that would have entitled the holders of our IDRs to an aggregate quarterly cash distribution for the quarter prior to the reset election equal to the distribution on the IDRs for the quarter prior to the reset election. Please read How We Make Distributions to Our Partners IDR Holders Right to Reset Incentive Distribution Levels.

Issuance of additional units

Our partnership agreement authorizes us to issue an unlimited number of additional units without the approval of our unitholders. Please read Units Eligible for Future Sale and The Partnership Agreement Issuance of Additional Interests.

Limited voting rights

Our general partner will manage and operate us. Unlike the holders of common stock in a corporation, our unitholders will have only limited voting rights on matters affecting our business. Our unitholders will have no right to elect our general partner or its directors on an annual or other continuing basis. Our general partner may not be removed except by a vote of the holders of at least 66 \(^2\)/\% of the outstanding units, including any units owned by our general partner and its affiliates, voting together as a single class. Upon consummation of this offering, Dominion will own an aggregate of % of our outstanding units (or % of our outstanding units, if the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional common units in full). This will give Dominion the ability to prevent the removal of our general partner. In addition, any vote to remove our general partner during the subordination period must provide for the election of a successor general partner by the holders of a majority of the common units and a majority of the subordinated units, voting as separate classes. This will provide Dominion the ability to prevent the removal of our general partner. Please read The Partnership Agreement Voting Rights.

Limited call right

If at any time our general partner and its affiliates own more than 80% of the outstanding common units, our general partner has the right, but not the obligation, to purchase all of the remaining common units at a price equal to the greater of (1) the average of the daily closing price of the

common units over the 20 trading days preceding the date three days before notice of exercise of the limited call right is first mailed and (2) the highest per-unit price paid by our general partner or any of its affiliates for common units during the 90-day period preceding the date such notice is first mailed. Please read The Partnership Agreement Limited Call Right.

19

Eligible Holders and redemption

Only Eligible Holders are entitled to own our units and to receive distributions or be allocated income or loss from us. Eligible Holders are individuals or entities whose U.S. federal income tax status (or lack of proof thereof) does not, in the determination of our general partner, create a substantial risk of an adverse effect on the rates that can be charged to our or Cove Point s customers with respect to assets that are subject to regulation by the FERC or a similar regulatory body.

We have the right (which we may assign to any of our affiliates), but not the obligation, to redeem all of the common units of any holder that is not an Eligible Holder or that has failed to certify or has falsely certified that such holder is an Eligible Holder. The purchase price for such redemption would be equal to the lesser of the holder s purchase price and the then-current market price of the units. The redemption price will be paid in cash or by delivery of a promissory note, as determined by our general partner.

Please read Description of the Common Units Transfer of Common Units and The Partnership Agreement Non-Taxpaying Holders; Redemption.

Estimated ratio of taxable income to distributions

We estimate that if you own the common units you purchase in this offering through the record date for distributions for the period ending December 31, you will be allocated, on a cumulative basis, an amount of federal taxable income for that period that will be less than % of the cash distributed to you with respect to that period. For example, if you receive an annual distribution of \$ per common unit, we estimate that your average allocable federal taxable income per year will be no more than approximately \$ per common unit. Thereafter, the ratio of allocable taxable income to cash distributions to you could substantially increase. Please read Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences Tax Consequences of Unit Ownership for the basis of this estimate.

Material U.S. federal income tax consequences

For a discussion of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be relevant to prospective unitholders who are individual citizens or residents of the U.S., please read Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences.

Directed Unit Program

At our request, the underwriters have reserved up to 5% of the common units offered hereby for sale at the initial public offering price for officers, directors, employees and certain other persons associated with us and our general partner. For further information regarding our directed unit program, please read Underwriting.

Exchange listing

We have been approved to list our common units on the NYSE under the symbol $\,$ DM.

20

Summary Historical and Pro Forma Financial Data

Dominion Midstream was formed on March 11, 2014 and, upon the consummation of this offering, we will own the Preferred Equity Interest and the general partner interest in Cove Point through our wholly-owned subsidiary, Cove Point Holdings. Our only business will consist of owning the Preferred Equity Interest and the general partner interest in Cove Point, and, accordingly, our results of operations and financial condition will be dependent on the performance of Cove Point.

Dominion Midstream does not have historical financial statements. Therefore, in this prospectus we present the historical financial statements of Cove Point as our predecessor. The following table presents summary historical financial data of Cove Point and summary pro forma financial data of Dominion Midstream as of the dates and for the periods indicated.

The summary historical financial data presented at and for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 is derived from the audited historical financial statements of Cove Point that are included elsewhere in this prospectus. The summary historical financial data presented at June 30, 2014 and for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 is derived from the unaudited historical financial statements of Cove Point that are included elsewhere in this prospectus.

For a detailed discussion of the summary historical financial information contained in the following table, please read Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations. The following table should also be read in conjunction with Use of Proceeds, Business Our Relationship with Dominion and the audited and unaudited historical financial statements of Cove Point and our unaudited pro forma combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. Among other things, the historical and unaudited pro forma financial statements include more detailed information regarding the basis of presentation for the information in the following table.

The summary pro forma financial data is presented at June 30, 2014, for the year ended December 31, 2013 and for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and is derived from our unaudited pro forma combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. Our unaudited pro forma combined financial statements give pro forma effect to the following transactions:

Dominion will contribute the general partner interest in Cove Point and a portion of the Preferred Equity Interest to us, and we will contribute both interests to our wholly-owned subsidiary, Cove Point Holdings;

we will issue to our general partner the IDRs, which entitle the holder to increasing percentages, up to a maximum of 50.0%, of the cash we distribute in excess of \$ per unit per quarter;

we will issue to Dominion common units and subordinated units;

we will receive gross proceeds of \$\\$\ \million from the issuance and sale of \text{common units to the public at an assumed initial offering price of \$\\$\ \text{per common unit;}

we will use \$ million of the proceeds from this offering to pay underwriting discounts, a structuring fee totaling \$ million and estimated offering expenses of \$ million;

we will use \$ million of the proceeds from this offering to make, through Cove Point Holdings, a contribution to Cove Point in exchange for the remaining portion of the Preferred Equity Interest; and

we will enter into a new \$300 million credit facility with Dominion, which will be undrawn at the closing of this offering. Please read Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources Outstanding Indebtedness; Dominion Credit Facility.

21

The contribution by Dominion to Dominion Midstream of the general partner interest in Cove Point and a portion of the Preferred Equity Interest is considered to be a reorganization of entities under common control. As a result, Dominion Midstream will own the general partner of and control Cove Point and, as such, will consolidate Cove Point. Upon consolidation, Cove Point s assets and liabilities will be recognized in Dominion Midstream s consolidated financial statements at Dominion s historical cost. The unaudited pro forma combined balance sheet at June 30, 2014 gives effect to these transactions as if they had been completed on June 30, 2014. The unaudited pro forma combined statements of income for the year ended December 31, 2013 and for the six months ended June 30, 2014 gives effect to these transactions as if they had been completed on January 1, 2013.

The summary historical and pro forma financial data should be read in conjunction with, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, the financial statements and related notes from which they are derived included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Pro forma net income per limited partner unit is determined by dividing pro forma net income by the number of units expected to be outstanding at the closing of this offering. All units were assumed to have been outstanding since January 1, 2013. Basic and diluted pro forma net income per unit are equivalent as there are no dilutive units at the date of closing of this offering.

We have not given pro forma effect to incremental general and administrative expenses of approximately \$2.0 million that we expect to incur annually as a result of operating as a publicly traded partnership, such as expenses associated with annual and quarterly reporting; tax return and Schedule K-1 preparation and distribution expenses; Sarbanes-Oxley compliance expenses; expenses associated with listing on the NYSE; independent auditor fees; legal fees; investor relations expenses; registrar and transfer agent fees; director and officer insurance expenses; and director compensation expenses.

Our general partner will not receive a management fee or other compensation for its management of our partnership, but our financial results will reflect our obligation to reimburse our general partner and its affiliates for all expenses incurred and payments made on our behalf. These expenses include salary, bonus, incentive compensation and other amounts paid to persons who perform various general, administrative and support services for us or on our behalf, and corporate overhead costs and expenses allocated to us by Dominion. Our partnership agreement provides that our general partner will determine the costs and expenses that are allocable to us. We estimate that such costs and expenses would have been approximately \$1.0 million and \$0.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2013 and for the six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively.

22

The following table presents the financial measures of EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA, which we use in our business as important supplemental measures of our performance. EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA are not calculated or presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S. (*GAAP*). EBITDA represents net income including non-controlling interest before interest and related charges, income tax and depreciation and amortization, and Adjusted EBITDA represents EBITDA after adjustment for a non-controlling interest in Cove Point held by Dominion. We explain these measures under Non-GAAP Financial Measures in the table below and reconcile them to their most directly comparable financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with GAAP.

	Cove Point (Predecessor) Historical								Dominion Midstream Pro Forma Year Six Months			
		r Ended 2013	d December 31, 2012		2014 2013			2013	Ended December 3 2013	Ended		
Statement of Income Data:		(in millions, except per unit in							rmation)			
Operating Revenue	\$	343.5	\$	293.0	\$	180.1	\$	171.8	\$ 343.5	\$	180.1	
Operating Expenses												
Purchased gas		91.7		48.8		53.1		47.4	91.7		53.1	
Other operations and maintenance												
Affiliated suppliers		7.7		7.0		3.9		3.9	7.7		3.9	
Other		20.2		20.2		17.3		10.1	20.2		17.3	
Depreciation and amortization		31.7		33.3		15.7		16.1	31.7		15.7	
Other taxes		21.1		20.5		11.1		10.1	21.1		11.1	
Total operating expenses		172.4		129.8		101.1		87.6	172.4		101.1	
Income from operations		171.1		163.2		79.0		84.2	171.1		79.0	
Interest and related charges				0.1								
Income from operations before income												
tax expense		171.1		163.1		79.0		84.2	171.1		79.0	
Income tax expense		61.7		65.9		30.2		28.6				
Net income including non-controlling												
interest	\$	109.4	\$	97.2	\$	48.8	\$	55.6	\$ 171.1	\$	79.0	
Non-controlling interest ⁽¹⁾									121.1		54.0	
Net income attributable to Dominion Midstream									\$ 50.0	\$	25.0	

Edgar Filing: Dominion Midstream Partners, LP - Form S-1/A

Pro forma net income per limited partner unit:

partner unit:										
Common unit										
Subordinated unit										
Statement of Cash Flow Data:										
Net cash provided by (used in):										
Operating activities	\$	136.2	\$	154.9	\$	66.2	\$	65.5		
Investing activities		(294.8)		(51.3)		(222.6)		(79.5)		
Financing activities		169.8		(103.6)		145.2		14.0		
Other Financial Data:										
EBITDA ⁽²⁾	\$	202.8	\$	196.5	\$	94.7	\$	100.3	\$ 202.8	\$ 94.7
Adjusted EBITDA ⁽²⁾									50.0	25.0
Capital expenditures ⁽³⁾		294.6		51.1		222.3		79.4		
Balance Sheet Data (at period end):										
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	11.2	\$		\$					
Total assets		1,498.2		1,213.5		1,714.9				
Total liabilities		226.2		515.0		228.9				
Total parent net equity/partners capital		1,272.0		698.5		1,486.0				
Partners capital attributable to Dominion										
Midstream										

- (1) Represents interest in Cove Point attributable to Dominion.
- (2) For more information, please read Non-GAAP Financial Measures below.
- (3) For the years ended December 31, 2013, and 2012, reflects \$7.8 million, and \$8.1 million, respectively, of maintenance capital expenditures on the Cove Point LNG Facility and the Cove Point Pipeline to maintain Cove Point s long-term operating capacity and operating income; and \$286.8 million, and \$43.0 million, respectively, of expansion capital expenditures, primarily for the Liquefaction Project, made to increase Cove Point s long-term operating capacity and operating income. For the six months ended June 30, 2014, and 2013, reflects \$7.2 million, and \$4.2 million, respectively, of maintenance capital expenditures on the Cove Point LNG Facility and Cove Point Pipeline to maintain Cove Point s long-term operating capacity and operating income; and \$215.1 million, and \$75.2 million, respectively, of expansion capital expenditures, primarily for the Liquefaction Project, made to increase Cove Point s long-term operating capacity and operating income. Dominion has indicated that it intends to provide the funding necessary for the maintenance and expansion capital expenditures for both the existing Cove Point LNG Facility and Cove Point Pipeline and the Liquefaction Project, but it is under no obligation to do so. Please read How We Make Distributions to Our Partners Capital Expenditures.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA

EBITDA represents net income including non-controlling interest before interest and related charges, income tax and depreciation and amortization, and Adjusted EBITDA represents EBITDA after adjustment for a non-controlling interest in Cove Point held by Dominion. These are used as supplemental financial measures by our management and by external users of our financial statements, such as investors and securities analysts, to assess:

the financial performance of our assets without regard to financing methods, capital structure or historical cost basis;

the ability of our assets to generate cash sufficient to pay interest on our indebtedness, if any, and to make distributions; and

our operating performance and return on invested capital as compared to those of other publicly traded companies that own energy infrastructure assets, without regard to their financing methods and capital structure.

EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA should not be considered an alternative to net income, operating income, cash flow from operating activities or any other measure of financial performance or liquidity presented in accordance with GAAP. EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA exclude some, but not all, items that affect net income and operating income, and these measures may vary among other companies. Therefore, EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA as presented may not be comparable to similarly titled measures of other companies.

The following table presents a reconciliation of EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure, on a historical basis and pro forma basis, as applicable, for each of the periods indicated.

	Year Ended 2013	2014	nths I	, 2013	Dom Midst Pro F Year Ended December 31, 2013	rear form Six I E Ju	ream orma Six Months Ended	
Adjustments to reconcile net income including non-controlling interest to EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA:								
Net income including non-controlling interest:	\$ 109.4	\$ 97.2	\$48.8	\$	55.6	\$ 171.1	\$	79.0
Add:	21.7	22.2	15.7		16.1	21.7		15.7
Depreciation and amortization	31.7	33.3	15.7		16.1	31.7		15.7
Interest and related charges	(1.7	0.1	20.2		20.6			
Income tax expense	61.7	65.9	30.2		28.6			
EBITDA	\$ 202.8	\$ 196.5	\$ 94.7	\$	100.3	\$ 202.8	\$	94.7
Less:								
Adjusted EBITDA attributable to								
non-controlling interest ⁽¹⁾						152.8		69.7
Adjusted EBITDA						\$ 50.0	\$	25.0

⁽¹⁾ Represents interest in Cove Point attributable to Dominion.

RISK FACTORS

Our common units representing limited partner interests are inherently different from the capital stock of a corporation, although many of the business risks to which we are subject are similar to those that would be faced by a corporation engaged in a similar business. You should carefully consider the following risk factors together with all of the other information included in this prospectus in evaluating an investment in our common units.

If any of the following risks were to occur, our business, financial condition, results of operations and distributable cash flow could be materially adversely affected. In that case, we might not be able to make distributions on our common units, the trading price of our common units could decline, and you could lose all or part of your investment.

Risks Inherent in Our Ability to Generate Stable and Growing Cash Flows

Upon the consummation of this offering, our sole cash generating asset will be our Preferred Equity Interest, the distributions on which may not be sufficient following the establishment of cash reserves and payment of costs and expenses, including cost reimbursements to our general partner and its affiliates, to enable us to pay the minimum quarterly distribution to our unitholders.

Upon the consummation of this offering, our only source of cash will be distributions we receive from Cove Point on our Preferred Equity Interest, which we expect will result in an annual payment to us of \$50.0 million. Our Preferred Equity Interest may not generate sufficient cash from operations following the establishment of cash reserves and payment of costs and expenses, including cost reimbursements to our general partner and its affiliates, to enable us to pay the minimum quarterly distribution to our unitholders. In order to pay the full amount of our minimum quarterly distribution of \$ per unit, or \$ per unit per year, we will be required to have distributable cash flow of approximately \$ million per quarter, or \$ million per year, based on the number of common and subordinated units that will be outstanding after the completion of this offering. Upon the consummation of this offering, the amount of cash we can distribute on our common and subordinated units is almost entirely dependent upon Cove Point s ability to generate cash and Net Operating Income from its operations. Due to our lack of asset diversification, an adverse development at Cove Point would have a significantly greater impact on our financial condition and results of operations than if we maintained a more diverse portfolio of assets. Cove Point s ability to make payments on our Preferred Equity Interest will depend on several factors beyond our control, some of which are described below.

For a description of additional restrictions and factors that may affect our ability to pay cash distributions, please read Cash Distribution Policy and Restrictions on Distributions.

Our Preferred Equity Interest is non-cumulative.

Cove Point will make Preferred Return Distributions on a quarterly basis provided it has sufficient cash and undistributed Net Operating Income (determined on a cumulative basis from the closing of this offering) from which to make Preferred Return Distributions. Preferred Return Distributions are non-cumulative. In the event Cove Point is unable to fully satisfy Preferred Return Distributions during any quarter, we will not have a right to recover any missed or deficient payments.

An inability to obtain needed capital or financing on satisfactory terms, or at all, could have an adverse effect on our operations and ability to generate cash flow.

Upon the commencement of this offering, we are dependent on our credit facility with Dominion for any borrowings necessary to meet our working capital and other financial needs. If Dominion s funding resources were to become unavailable to Dominion, our access to funding would also be in jeopardy. In the future, an inability to obtain additional financing from other sources on acceptable terms could negatively affect our financial condition, cash flows, anticipated financial results or impair our ability to generate additional cash

26

flows. Our ability to obtain bank financing or to access the capital markets for future debt or equity offerings may be limited by our financial condition at the time of any such financing or offering, the covenants contained in any other credit facility or other debt agreements in place at the time, adverse market conditions or other contingencies and uncertainties that are beyond our control. Our failure to obtain the funds necessary to maintain, develop and increase our asset base could adversely impact our growth and profitability.

If we do not make acquisitions on economically acceptable terms, our future growth and our ability to increase distributions to our unitholders will be limited.

Our ability to grow depends on our ability to make accretive acquisitions either from Dominion or third-parties, and we may be unable to do so for any of the following reasons, without limitation:

we are unable to identify attractive acquisition candidates or negotiate acceptable purchase contracts with them;

we are unable to obtain or maintain necessary governmental approvals;

we are unable to obtain financing for the acquisitions or future organic growth opportunities on acceptable terms, or at all;

we are unable to secure adequate customer commitments to use the future facilities;

we are outbid by competitors; or

Dominion may not offer us the opportunity to acquire assets or equity interests from it.

We may not be able to obtain financing or successfully negotiate future acquisition opportunities offered by Dominion.

If Dominion does offer us the opportunity to purchase additional equity interests in Cove Point or interests in Blue Racer or Atlantic Coast Pipeline, or other assets or equity interests, we may not be able to successfully negotiate a purchase and sale agreement and related agreements, we may not be able to obtain any required financing on acceptable terms or at all for such purchase and we may not be able to obtain any required governmental and third-party consents. The decision whether or not to accept such offer, and to negotiate the terms of such offer, will be made by our general partner consistent with its duties under our partnership agreement. Our general partner may decline the opportunity to accept such offer for a variety of reasons, including a determination that the acquisition of the assets at the proposed purchase price would result in a risk that the conversion of subordinated units would not occur.

If we make future acquisitions, such acquisitions could adversely affect our business and cash flows.

If we make any acquisitions, they will involve potential risks, including:

an inability to integrate successfully the businesses that we acquire with our existing operations;

a decrease in our liquidity by using a significant portio